Westmoreland Town Board

Regular Meeting

June 8, 2015

Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this regular meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York.  Present at this meeting were Councilpersons Hubert Pritchard, Charles Hebbard and Scott Brown.  Also present, Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Gary Schreppel, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young and five (5) residents.  Councilperson David Husted was absent.

The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance, after which he recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

There being no one present wishing to speak to the Board, the Supervisor reconvened the regular meeting and asked for the Assessors Report.
Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported that the final roll will be submitted next week.  There were two (2) grievances submitted.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Sole Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Gary Schreppel reported that a total of ten (10) permits were issued in May for a total of $483.00.  This brings the total permits issued for 2015 to thirty-nine (39).  The Codes Office addressed one (1) trash complaint on Lowell Road, one (1) septic complaint on Skinner Road, two (2) property maintenance complaints on Shed Road and one (1) property maintenance complaint on Albrecht Road.  Both Codes Officers attended seven (7) hours of in service training in May. 

	Month
	May-15
	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	5/5/15
	2015-0030
	Sierson
	Mitchell
	4822 St. Rt. 233
	315-000-1-81.4
	Demolition
	$20.00

	5/5/15
	2015-0031
	Allen
	Alfred
	5304 Graves Road
	303.000-1-63.4
	Shed
	$20.00

	5/5/15
	N / A
	Fitzgerald
	Sean
	7453 Pryor Road
	327.000-6-42
	ZBA-withdrawn
	$0.00

	5/7/15
	2015-0032
	Smith
	Richard
	6040 NYS Route 26
	273.000-1-61
	Demolition
	$20.00 

	5/7/15
	2015-0033
	DeWolfe
	Leslie
	5570 Shed Road
	287.000-1-12.4
	Accessory Bldg
	$20.00

	5/12/15
	2015-0034
	Smith
	Daniel
	5860 NYS Route 26
	287.000-1-26.3
	Pool
	$30.00

	5/14/15
	2015-0035
	Fitzgerald
	James
	5160 Stop 7 Road
	303.000-1-43.3
	Addition
	$45.00

	5/14/15
	2015-0036
	Pabis
	Robert
	6015 Shed Road
	272.000-1-35
	Accessory Bldg
	$20.00

	5/19/15
	2015-0037
	Reifschneider
	Mary
	6288 State Route 233
	274.000-1-29
	Addition
	$252.00

	5/21/15
	2015-0038
	Munn
	Robert
	7663 Stone Road
	303.000-1-23.2
	Addition
	$36.00

	5/26/15
	2015-0039
	Madonia
	Scott
	6564 College Hill Road
	335.000-2-18.5
	Addition
	$20.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$483.00


Councilperson Brown informed the Codes Officer that the neighbors of the residence on Dix Road are very appreciative that the Codes Office has mandated cleaning up a troublesome property.  The homeowner brought in a dumpster to remove the trash and has cleaned up the yard.
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and referred to the Water Report submitted by Water Plant Operator Ted Flint.
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Daily Turbidity Readings. I was given the go-ahead by Ken Eisnor to purchase a portable turbidity reader. Once I receive it I will begin doing daily turbidity readings as the Health Department is requesting.

· Performed numerous UFPO dig requests

· Replaced shut-off valve and meter in residence on Main St

· Performed normal pump maintenance

· Received list of meter issues from last meter reading. There are several outside readers that are inoperable. These outside readers are giving us numerous issues and they are not worth replacing because they do not hold up. The person reading the meters is going to have to take the reading from inside the residence going forward until we come up with a different option.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed 2 UFPO dig requests
Councilperson Pritchard asked which outside meter readers were troublesome.  The Supervisor replied that the Westmoreland Water District outside meter readers are not reliable and the meter reader will be instructed to read the actual meters from now on.

Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported in May we loaned out 846 items, registered four new patrons, and purchased eleven new books for $170.38. 
The Supervisor asked Ms. McFadden if she had her carpets cleaned again.  Ms. McFadden replied yes, the cleaners came back and redid the entire carpet. It looks wonderful.  Councilperson Hebbard asked to speak with Ms. McFadden after the meeting regarding a summer reading program at the Town Park.
The Supervisor thanked Riley for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola reported; 
1. Continued to work on Workers’ Compensation matter;

2. Review and appear on Codes case; and

3. Continue to advise on pool/recreation matter.
Discussion commenced on the new rules the County Workers Compensation Plan has implemented for those Municipalities who want to leave the plan.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked Attorney Mattacola for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported in May, the Town Clerk’s office sold seventeen (17) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-six (66) individual dog licenses for $636.00.  Of that, $106.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $530.00.

On May 11, 2015 nineteen (19) late notices were sent out for dogs due in April 2015.  Renewal notices, for sixty-two (62) dogs due in June, were sent out May 26, 2015.

DECALS sales totaled $235.00, of which the Town realized $12.97 in commissions. 

One (1) marriage license was sold for $40.00, $22.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50. Eight (8) certified copies were issued for $80.00 and eleven (11) building permit fees were received for $483.00.  Two (2) peddler’s permits were issued for a total of $50.00.

Twelve (12) permanent handicapped permits were issued or renewed during the month.

The Blood Drive and May 2, 2015 met goal at 17 including one (1) double red.

Communications received:

1. Warren Howlett- BAR minutes from May 26, 2015.

2. Oneida County Board of Elections-contact information for Primary and Election days.

3. Westmoreland Central School-notification of newly elected School Board members. 
4. Cohen Law Group-notification of Carter Communications and Time Warner merger.
5. Oneida County Health Department-notification of Mohawk Correctional Facility’s water test violations.
6. Ronald Watson-letter of resignation.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland School

fuel 3/31- 4/30


$     7,061.85

2. Oneida County


water re-levies


$   32,545.90

3. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel April


$        218.52    

4. County of Oneida


2nd half plowing payment
$ 102,109.00

5. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Bowers- April

$     8,501.00

6. Westmoreland Justice Court

Justice Ossont - April

$   11,993.00

7. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

fuel 2/28- 4/30


$     1,581.17

8. Westmoreland Fire Dist.

workers comp payment

$        142.51

9. John Gravelding


culvert pipe installation

$        300.00

10. County of Oneida


1st quarter sales tax

$ 276,801.26

11. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$     6,379.64

12. Time Warner Cable


franchise fees


$   12,937.47

13. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$        244.91

14. Clark Mills Fire Dist.


fuel



$          82.84

15. Park rentals



four (4)



$        100.00

16. Tax Collector


2015 year end payment

$     5,182.99

17. E-Z Riders



fuel



$          14.87
The Town Clerk made the Board aware that the Offices are now closed on Fridays in observance of summer hours.  The Clerk’s Office will reopen on Fridays in August before the sale of hunting licenses starts.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Clerk for her report and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

     A)  New tractor arrived and roadside mowing is under way

      B)  Road work projects have been started

      C)  I have just completed classes at Highway Superintendents School in Ithaca

Councilperson Hebbard asked the Highway Superintendent if he had any luck in finding a chipper truck. Superintendent Eddy replied, no.  They have seen a few on-line but priced too high for the condition and the mileage on the vehicles.  He is still looking. 

The Highway Superintendent stated that he rejected the bids on the tractor.  The high bid was $14,750.00.  Since then Clinton Tractor has offered $15,500.00.  The Town of Vernon is also interested but has yet to make an offer. The Highway Superintendent asked the Board for their position on what he should do.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that because the tractor is only a two-wheel drive, it probably isn’t worth more than $14,000.00 to $15,000.00.  Discussion on the tractor continued.

89 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to sell the tractor to Clinton Tractor for $15,500.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the mower and the bucket.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated that he let the mower go at auction for $600.00 but refused the high bid of $1,100.00 on the bucket.  He feels it is worth more than that and it does fit our new loader if they ever had to use it.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the potholes on Shed Road.  He stated they are a result of a soft spot in the Road and the sweeper cleaned out the pot hole.  He asked what the plans were to repair them.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated the potholes will all be dug out, and then refilled exactly the way the potholes on the other end of Shed Road were repaired.  Councilperson Pritchard commented that that repair held up well.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the soccer nets are all repair and back at the Town Park.  Councilperson Hebbard asked if the new lights at the Park are on a timer.  Supervisor Eisnor replied “dusk to dawn”.  Councilperson Hebbard indicated that they need to be adjusted, they seem to come on way too early.
Councilperson Hebbard commented that he is thinking of suspending the Parks and Recreation meetings for the summer.  People are too busy and attendance has been dropping off.

Supervisor Eisnor read the following letter of retirement from Ronald Watson.








“June 8, 2015


Carl Eddy, Westmoreland Town Board Members:



This letter is my official notification of my retirement to you and the Town Board members that my last day will be June 29th 2015.


I want to thank-you for the opportunity to have been employed here at the Highway Department.






Thank you,






Ronald Watson”

The Supervisor advised the Board that he spoke with Steve Lattanzio from Actuarial Solutions today.   The “white paper” they are preparing for the Town will be ready soon and a conference call has been scheduled for Wednesday, June 10th.

Councilperson Pritchard asked about the Zoning changes that have been proposed by the Planning and Zoning Boards.  He thinks the Board should take a look at solar panels and any restrictions that may need to enacted.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he would contact both Board Chairmen’s to discuss.

The Supervisor told the Board that he has received notification that the health insurance premiums will be increasing as much as 17.7% next year.  
The Supervisor commented on the new Oneida County Workers Compensation Resolution 125.
 He added that a copy has been provided for each Board member to review at their convenience.

Supervisor Eisnor indicated that Tindall Water customer Craig Tettamant has filed a complaint regarding his water bill.  He added that MVWA has thoroughly researched this bill and is adamant that it is correct.  Discussion continued as the Board reviewed the bill.  It was obvious that this bill is three times higher than usual and the resident denies having any leaks.  The Board requested copies of past water bills to review and tabled this matter until the water history is available.
The Supervisor stated that the Board needs to decide how to fill the HEO position that Ron Watson is vacating.  He asked if a new seasonal part time position should be established or if the position should just be re-classed to a seasonal HEO position.  Highway Superintendent Eddy suggested that to avoid all the paperwork we leave everything as it is.  Anyone hired in that position would start out at a lower wage.  The Organizational meeting states the wages for an HEO position are not to exceed $19.39 per hour.  
Councilperson Pritchard asked when the Highway Superintendent would hire someone.  Superintendent Eddy replied probably November. It was decided to leave the position as is.
Supervisor Eisnor read the letter received from Richard Coriale, New York State Department of Environmental Conservation, instructing the Town on what needs to be done in order to cancel the Town’s SPEDES permit for the Town Pool.  Discussion commenced on what should be done with the pool.  The Board feels that after we have met the DEC’s requirements the concrete should be pushed into the pool.  The bathrooms will remain in the event we develop the property in the future.

Supervisor Eisnor has be in touch with several pool companies to see if they would be interested in purchasing the filter.  No one was interested, so we will put it on the internet.

The Supervisor stated that we have received notification from the County Personnel Department that Councilperson Hebbard does not meet the requirements for the position of Recreation Director. The Personnel Department suggested the Town create a position for Recreation Attendant.  Councilperson Hebbard would meet the requirements for this position.
90 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to create the position of Recreation Attendant.  Councilperson Pritchard and Brown and Supervisor Eisnor voted AYE.  Councilperson Hebbard abstained.  The motion was declared carried.
91 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the Town Clerk, Supervisor and Codes reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

92 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the minutes of May 11, 2015 as written.  All Board members present AYE and the motion was declared carried.

93 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway Department, vouchers #127 through # 151, which totals $39,814.01.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

95 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the General fund, vouchers #169 through #211, which total $27,144.76.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

96 a motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows;

Tindall Water


voucher #6

which total
$   6,885.00   Westmoreland Water

vouchers #34- #40
which total
$   2,511.04



Spencer 

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the next regular Board meeting will be on July 13, 2015 at 6:30 P.M.  The Supervisor then recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden commented on how nice the “Green” looked this year and what a great turnout there was for the Memorial Day Parade.

Councilperson Pritchard added that the pine tree on the “Green” looks really bad and we should try some fertilizer to try and save it.  The Supervisor said he would pick something up.

Little League President Roger Doyle talked about plans for the Lowell Property.  He spoke of Honda and Gatorade.  Honda will provide money to build softball fields for girls. In exchange for their financial gist, the Town Board must agree to allow Honda to use the Town and the fields in their advertizing.  He asked if it was OK for him to continue to negotiate with Honda.  The Board replied yes.

97 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard and seconded by Councilperson Brown to adjourn this meeting.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 7:26 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk
